
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
MEETING 

7:00PM Town Office Meeting Room 
Monday, November 28, 2022 

 
Present: Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling, Chairman Josh Trow, Selectman Jeremy Hathorn, 
Selectmen Carol Wallace, Shannon Martinez-Town Manager, Allyson Traeger-Executive 
Assistant, Frank O’Connor-Interim Finance Director. 
 
1. REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE: 
CZC’s:  
Parcel ID:0120-0016-0000 11 Scotts Cove Road, Helaine & Jonathan Winter 
Motion to approve CZC’s by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All 
voted in favor. 
 
DRIVEWAY PERMIT:  
Parcel ID:0114-0014-0000 Browns Hill Road, Peter & Pamela Voss 
Motion to approve DRIVEWAY PERMIT by Selectman Wallace seconded by Vice-
Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 
 
Review and Sign Certification of Yield Taxes 
Parcel ID:0239-0013-0000 Shawn Austin Yield Tax deal $1508.49 
Motion to approve CERTIFICATION OF YIELD TAXES by Vice-Chairman Gottling 
seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
2. APPOINTMENTS 
7:10PM-Mindy Atwood- Policy Update from the Abbott Library Director 
Ms. Atwood presented the Policy update from the Abbott Library and talked about the lately 
tendences across the country about arise in book challenges in schools and public libraries. 
According to the reports from American Library Association, in 2021 there were 729 challenges 
affecting 1600 books, which was more than double from 2020’s figures and it is the highest since 
ALA begin compiling challenge data, more than 20 years ago. History shows that many books 
that were destroyed or banned, ended up becoming literally classics. Book challenges are 
happening in NH, in school districts and libraries and she wanted to share with the board that 
Abbott Library’s policy is in process, for dealing with the book challenge; a book that individual 
may feel should not be in the Abbott Library collection. The policy in process as adopted by the 
trustees is that they ask the individual to fill out the request for consideration form and submit it 
to the library director. Then the director refers to the Board of Trustees with a written 
recommendation for appropriate action. The plan approval by the board and a copy of 
recommendation will be sent to the challenger. The board’s decision will be final and the item in 
question will be remain accessible until the final decision has been made. She pointed out that in 
some places in NH the challengers try to go over the library board of trustees and library policies 



by asking town administrators or managers to intervene or select board members to intervene or 
the police. 
Selectman Wallace asked if there are any challenges so far in Abbott Library and the answer was 
negative. 
Chairman Trow asked if the only way to challenge is through the library director or they can go 
through the state as well and the answer was that the challenge is very local, there are 264 public 
libraries in NH.  
Selectman Hathorn asked what percentage of the libraries that are experiencing issues with the 
challenges and the answer was that so far it has been more around other displays and programs 
and in school libraries. She added that it is going to be happening more and more since there are 
some national interest groups who are prompting people to take local action and giving them 
script or guidance.            
  
7:20PM-Sullivan County Commissioners 
Bennie C. Nelson, Vice Chair of the Sullivan County Commissioners presented the nursing 
home renovation as a big project coming underway. They basically have two buildings, one from 
1931 and the other from 1970 that need to be renovated. They have first started with the project 
five years ago and currently they have two person rooms backed up to a single bathroom and 
common showers. A couple of years ago the renovation project was estimated at $35M by 
architects and after it had gone for bidding, it had come up to $55M. Construction experts had 
told them that the prices will escalate, interest rate will go up. Delegation had decided to form a 
committee to study different sides of different designs and basically had come back with an 
estimate of $65M. Between them, they have been able to leverage $2M from the senators and 
$25M from the state. The old building is planned to be demolished and the 1970 building 
renovated. The bond is $20M on 1,7%, it is going to raise the county tax rate by 9%. Discover 
Sugar River Region was county’s project and UVLSRPC is planning to do trails project to map 
existing trails. 
Selectman Wallace asked how the county allocating is funds back to the regions from which the 
funds come and if they look at it on per capita basis. 
Mr. Nelson replied that the towns do not pay the property taxes, property owners and tax rate for 
Sunapee is $13. 
Chairman Trow asked about the rent that was mentioned the residents pay at the nursing home. 
Mr. Nelson replied that everybody pay rent there and he could not tell what the rate was, but 
mentioned that it is not huge. All residents must qualify to enter the program. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked if they have any women residents at the present time. She also 
had noticed that they do not have that they do not have the most recent approval of bonding, 
which was $9M. 
Mr. Nelson replied that there are but did not specify the number. 
Ms. Traeger read a question from ZOOM: “What, if anything, does the county provide for 
sharing services for administrative tasks such as payroll, processing and/or to enable joint 
purchasing programs so that towns of the county can join forces for purchasing items that they 
can have use”. 
Mr. Nelson replied that grants can be available to the towns for these needs. 



Selectman Wallace asked about the purchase of sand and salt and Mr. Nelson replied that they 
use a couple of trucks a year, so the town of Sunapee uses a lot more than them. She mentioned 
the idea of grouping all the towns of the county so they can have great purchasing power. 
Mr. Nelson mentioned the biomass burning chips for the whole complex as a way for saving. 
   
7:55PM-Steve Bourque, Special Rec Expenditures 
Mr. Bourque presented the Special Rec programs who were in majority profitable and do not 
have negative balance. The request for allocation of the Special Rec money is $26,364. 
Selectman Wallace asked about the number of participants in programs and if they are looking 
into changing the fee structure on some of them. 
Mr. Bourque said that the balance that he always tries to do is 1-3% over a hundred on the core 
fees that they see in there. The biggest one that they can look at is the Summer Camp. When it 
came on board, it had an established rate and when they went into hiring, they have had 
increasing wages, but keeping a lot of costs for supplies and field trips and working with the 
school and library programs really helped them to minimize that loss. They have also had to 
cancel first and last week, so that had further reduced some of the income.   
Selectman Hathorn asked how they compare the ones like Summer Camp in price standing point.  
Mr. Bourque said that New London is increasing their rate because they were not as profitable. 
He believes that they are looking more to making profit, while Sunapee is trying to provide 
services without profiting from them and trying to just cover their cost. They were at $225 range 
last year while Sunapee Rec range was $135 and $145 for resident and non-resident last year. 
Chairman Trow asked about the negative revenue on the Summer Fest.  
Mr. Bourque said that Summer Fest was a project in 2021 and it just kind of hung out for a year 
and did not happen, so they had the money and even had debated if they should refund the 
money to all the sponsors or do they go forward with it. Some of that money was closed out for 
the year and they did not look at it as 2022 money.  
Town Manager Martinez added that they had to return some of the donation money. 
Selectman Wallace asked if they did the Summer Fest and Town Manager Martinez replied 
positive. 
Chairman Trow asked for clarification that $3.150 were raised in 2021 with the included in 
$4.200 and it had cost $4.100. 
Mr. Bourque answered that if they look at the balance sheet, the returning’s from the debit were 
$6.150 and the revenue side was near $1855 for 2022. So, there were more expenses than 
revenue in 2022 that there were booked. 
Chairman Trow asked what they do for track & field. He asked about the current balance of the 
Special Rec to 2022.  
Mr. Bourque replied that they provide shirts and submit for the state meet for the athletes. The 
balance at the beginning of the year was $221.000 and their true balance as of today was 
$140.000.   
Motion to authorize a transfer of $26,364 from Special Rec as presented by Vice-Chairman 
Gottling seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
 
 



  
3. PUBLIC COMMENTS: 
• Charleen Osborne, Chair of Recreation Committee said that as a committee member she is 
extremely pleased from all the work that Town Manager Martinez and Steve Bourque had done 
over the past year, because a year ago they did not have any idea on which direction the 
Recreation was going to go in, what kind of money and budget they have had as well as what 
was it being spent on. Now, they as a committee have a much better grasp on what kind of 
programs they can say they are in support of and what kind of things they have to say no, we 
have to hold off to that until we have the finance.     
• Chris Whitehouse commented on the budget presentation in the part of the demographics of 
Sunapee where it is provided that most of the people in Sunapee live below the middle-class 
standard. The poverty is at 14% and in 2016 was about 3%. He said that basically 51% of the 
people living in the town are middle class and on that number. 40% live below middle-class 
standard. Based on a recent survey, 75% of Americans making $30.000-100.000 are saying that 
their earnings are falling behind the standard cost of living. Based on that survey, most of the 
90% of people in Sunapee are struggling. His electricity is up 40% this year and other expenses 
from 20-35% more. He continued that 40% of 1.671 senior citizens in Sunapee live below the 
middle-class standards. The town budget increases from 2021 and for 2022 and 2023 proposal is 
24% increase in two years, $1.5M. He said that it took them 250 years to get to almost $6M in 
the town budget and the board is shooting for $1.5M in two years. He asked what the logic 
behind that is and if they care about the poor middle class in this town.   
• Lisa Hoekstra wanted to ask Mr. Whitehouse a question and Chairman Trow responded that 
they are going to keep public comments for the board. She than redirected the question for the 
board about the numbers that Mr. Whitehouse mentioned, if they are for full-time residents of 
Sunapee or all the households of Sunapee. She continued a different subject and asked how many 
cease-and-desist letters have been sent in the last year from the board to short-term rental 
owners.  
Chairman Trow answered that most of the numbers are for full-time residents of Sunapee. About 
the cease-and-desist letters the answer was that his knowledge is that there are very few and as 
part of the discussion was what is the town going to do with it, so they have tried to keep their 
hands off until they come to a resolution of whether they are going to be permitted or not.      
• John Augustine (Via ZOOM) said that his understanding is that every time that the quorum of 
the Board of Selectmen is together discussing town business, it must be posted as a public 
meeting. Nothing happened for the 6 o’clock session today, so he assumed it was a 
misunderstanding for the town to not post it. On a separate point, he said that the agenda for 
today’s meeting was very thin in substance and encouraged the board to fill up the agenda.  He 
said that there were a lot of things discussed in the meetings that seemed like they get a lot of 
attention on one meeting and then they never hear about it again. He mentioned the Code 
Enforcement Officer as an example, the STR topic, the after-school summer programs, the Fire 
Department proposed changes. He suggested the board to have old business and new business on 
the agenda and list out the things that are still in process. On separate topic, he commented that 
the 12-cent proposed tax impact for Fire Department changes is factually incorrect and said that 
at some point, somebody with authority needs to state that that is an incorrect number and put 



forward the correct number. He believes that if Summer Fest was not included in 2022 Budget 
approved by the voters and if no taxpayer money was allowed to be spent on that activity, 
regardless of whether money was left over from the year before or this year’s budget that was 
available, does not mean that they could make stuff up for the money to be spent on. He asked 
the board if anyone knew that in March, April, and May 2022 there was going to be a Summer 
Fest planned, because if the Board of Selectmen did not know about this project, that is a 
problem. He then asked whether the new phone system for town hall was approved in the 2022 
budget. He also asked what is the dollar amount that the board feels they should get notified for a 
project for building maintenance and how much was the cost of the new phone system.  
Frank O’Connor responded on the Summer Fest that it was not taxpayer money that had funded 
that overage, it was the Special Rec Fund. 
Chairman Trow said that Summer Fest was something that Scott kicked off before he left, and it 
had surprised literally everybody when Town Manager Martinez started receiving phone calls 
from vendors about the Summer Fest. They did get notified about it before it did happen and it 
was already agreed for, signed, and paid for. It was not unexpected when it happened. About the 
phone system the response was that building maintenance budget covers that. About the limit of 
dollar amount for projects and the cost of the new phone system he said that the board does not 
have the answer at this point, but they can provide it for him.       
• Member of the audience commented on the budget advisory that it was good to see the pros and 
cons and that also it would be good to have all the budget directors in the same room once a year 
for a joint discussion.             
 
4. SELECTMEN ACTION 
• There were no Selectmen Action 
 
5. TOWN MANAGER REPORTS 
Town Manager Martinez brought up the discussion that they have had on the last meeting on 
whether they could pull the use of ARPA Funding for different kinds of activities, and it seemed 
like the Organizational Management Review Study for the PD could potentially use that under 
the ancillary admin cost related to hiring staff and retention.  
Motion to approve up to $30.000,00 for the Police Organizational Study out of the ARPA 
Funds by Chairman Trow seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
Town Manager Martinez said that together with Chief Cobb they are worried about the cruiser 
situation and if they wait until March, they will need to wait for another 18-19 months for 
another vehicle, so she is hoping to revisit the conversation and whether it comes from ARPA or 
the budget, they need to move forward and resolve the situation with the cruisers. She mentioned 
the option of one-time payment for the vehicle from ARPA funding and asked the board what 
other information they would need for them to be comfortable making a decision. She said that it 
seemed as they are worried about having another vehicle coming to the fleet, but the truck can be 
being used more for training and different administrative reasons, but if they want it gone, they 
can do that, and the number of vehicles would be remain standard. 
Chief Cobb said that the 2017 Ford Explorer that has 115.000 miles has been out for service 
because it needs a water pump, and they are going into the third week being without that car. 



They have three vehicles available currently, counting the truck, which is not a patrol nor a 
pursuit vehicle. He emphasized the importance of having an additional car for the cases when 
they have a need for additional staff and having a variety of sizes of vehicles to the fleet. 
Chairman Trow asked to clarify if they are trying to move up the replacement, get an extra year’s 
payment in one year in grant size and order a year ahead of where they think they should.    
Chief Cobb replied that that is what they are looking to get and from the quote they can pay at 
the end of the year, but it is obviously a little bit more to pay that way. He said that in this 
situation, if they were to order right now with 2023 banks being open, they would take the 
delivery in ten months, in theory, but they would have to commit to buying and would have to 
make the payment next fiscal year. 
Town Manager Martinez said that they need permission to encumber the funds and that the 
question here is where they would cover the funds from. 
Chief Cobb added that if they went into default budget, they would cover for the one vehicle. If 
they wait until March with this cycle of ordering going on, they are looking on being able to 
order in October of next year. By the time the car gets in and ready for patrol, they would look at 
the truck and make a decision if it is worth keeping or not. 
Selectman Hathorn asked if they order right now, would the price be locked in. 
Chief Cobb answered that it would be the current price of the vehicle if they order now. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked for clarification when would they ordinarily put the order without 
the situation they are now and how does getting this car kind of out of order and singling due to 
the ordinary way means.  
Chief Cobb answered that they order two cars every three years, they make lease payments on 
the cars for three years, but they keep them for six years. He said that if they continue the 
ordinary plan, they will replace two vehicles in March 2023, and historically they have been able 
to buy them from the dealer. All the indicators from what they have been told are that the 
dealerships are not doing that anymore. He explained that they would start paying for two new 
vehicles, because the others would have been paid. They would start with two new vehicles, 
which has worked well over the time. 
Chairman Trow pointed out that the police have vehicles, and they need them for their job, they 
are on their budget for every three years and lease payments, and to some extent it is a lot easier 
than every seventeen years or whatever it is. The budget includes the operating of the Police 
Department and that was done 15-20 years ago, or probably 12 years and he thinks it worked 
well. He thinks that gives fuller picture of what the cost of the Police Department is, and he 
really likes it, but obviously they are running into an issue here. 
Town Manager Martinez said that they are just asking for a permission, because they are going 
to get out of cycle. 
Chairman Trow clarified that what they are asking right now is to pre-order so they would 
receive one vehicle at the time when they would have probably received it if they would ordered 
it in March. Then they would have order one in March but received it sometime in 2024. It is 
trying to get one on the same schedule as they always used to, but to do it, they need to pre-
order. As far as funding wise, he asked what is required. 
Chief Cobb replied that the question is if they could do it at the end of the year, so the annual 
lease payments on the one vehicle would be $16.485 at 7.98% interest. 



Chairman Trow asked what they need to approve tonight as a board. 
Town Manager Martinez said that looking at the budget if it is $16.000 would they authorize it to 
encumber those funds from the budget of 2022, so they would have the money and can place the 
order, and then the difference would carry over and they would have the surplus in 2023. They 
could do that, or they can use ARPA Funds. 
Chief Cobb said they could also make a lease payment, so, if they did one lease payment of 
$15.265, which would be slightly over the interest rate, but they would pay it in advance instead 
of the end of the year. 
Town Manager Martinez agreed that it is probably safer if they do it this way. 
Selectman Wallace asked if they did spend money now, would they still have enough in the 
budget to finish the year. 
Town Manager Martinez answered positive if there is only one payment. 
Selectman Hathorn asked if they could make that payment from ARPA fund and after brief 
discussion, the board decided not to go through ARPA. 
Chairman Trow agreed with the concept of getting the vehicle, but the main question was the 
funding of it. He said that the least confusing approach would be if effectively they just 
overspend the budget (the line), even though they would need to explain to the public. 
Town Manager Martinez mentioned the option to cost share and said that the clearest cut is if the 
board approve and authorize for them to move forward.  
Chairman Trow and Vice-Chairman Gottling concluded that they do not even need to make a 
motion to approve, they can just not oppose it.  
Vice-Chairman Gottling said that her concern if there is a tax anticipation note for the money 
that they are going to have sitting on their budget at the end of the year. 
Chief Cobb gave the board quote from August 30 for Dodge Durango 6-cylinder AWD from 
Center Chrysler $43.900, September 20 from Central for the base model $39.516. The cost was 
just for the vehicle, not the outfit. The outfit prices were put into the request for the next year. 
The board gave their consensus to the Town Manager. 
Town Manager Martinez announced that they are going to have an important event this weekend, 
escorting Santa Claus with the Police and Fire Department, and asked for a permission to do it. 
Selectman Wallace asked about the events with the graffiti if the police are at the point when 
they are going to ask people, the “victims” if they are to press charges. She also asked when they 
would expect for the process to be wrapped up.  
Chief Cobb replied that it is safe to say that there are prosecution decisions being made in the 
best interest of all parties involved. They are contacting all the “victims” involved that they could 
identify, which they have estimated 8-10. He said that as far as the investigation and determining 
where they are with suspects, it was wrapped up the same day. It was going to take some more 
time for the rest of the process, as well as to find out how much it would cost to fix their 
property.  
        
Town Manager Martinez announced that the Planning Board public hearing/meeting is on 
December 15, and it will include a presentation of definitions of short-term rental. In summary, 
she had felt as the Planning Board had not taken the recommendations of the STR Group. From a 
process perspective, they were to work together as a group and then hand it off to the Planning 



Board, and as the Town Manager, she had withdrawn from the process. She asked permission 
from the Board of Selectmen to represent them at this meeting on December 15. 
The board agreed to have Town Manager Martinez represent them at this meeting. 
Town Manager Martinez noted that they will be in court tomorrow for the travel trailer case and 
said that she had already sent them an email about the other things that are happening. 
She said that since they have already had the conversation on whether they will pay the $2500 
for the Coalition Community, they are having a meeting tomorrow as well and she will attend 
that meeting to get better information about it all and give the board some feedback. 
Town Manager Martinez said that at one point of time they have talked about a number of Policy 
updates that they need to do as a Board of Selectmen team, Finance team, Police and Fire 
Department and they are going to start to give them to the board in bite size pieces and one of 
them has to do with the right-to-know and they have talked about giving the board members 
emails. They cost $5 each and easy to use and asked them if that is something that they still want 
to do, and then the right-to-know would come through their email. From their perspective, they 
would like to have much more formulated approach to the right-to-knows. 
Chairman Trow said that it would made sense in general if they have a central Selectmen 
mailbox, probably through their web page. 
Town Manager Martinez said that the web page itself is old and outdated and the provider is 
moving them to update since they are the last ones to upgrade. They have chosen to upgrade and 
so a lot of the processes that they want to have in place will start to get integrated with the 
upgrading of the website. 
Town Manager Martinez said that public comments are not meant to be public discussion and 
thinks that they have gotten into a habit of doing that. They need to see how they use public 
comment and making sure they still have transparency and still have fostering strong institutions 
of local governance and at the same time getting their business done. She had read the right-to-
know manual over the weekend and that would be a part of the policy updates as well.      
•Cemetery Commission Update 
Barbara Chalmers has gathered a lot of information about the cemetery and created maps with all 
the plots identified. She will be also managing the website page to update all the information. 
During the process of gathering information, she had found some deeds that need the boards 
attention. She asked for permission to ask the town attorney to look at the deeds. She announced 
that the Cemetery Commission will have their first meeting broad banded tomorrow. She also 
said that they will potentially need more room and are looking to trying to use some of the fill 
from the Transfer Station, as space for future use for cemetery. From a financial perspective, it 
had made them happy too, there have been a couple of lots that had needed to be refunded.     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



6. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
Selectman Wallace suggested to prepare a Certificate of Appreciation and present it to Barbara 
Chamers at a meeting.  
Chief Cobb reported that for the Benevolent Association is putting on a plaque with one his 
badges on it to express his ten plus years of service to the Town of Sunapee. He asked if the 
board agrees with that and to present it to him on one of the meetings. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling mentioned that the last Planning Board meeting was not finished up to 
late at night and Town Manager Martinez said that that was the reason she had mentioned the 
procedures and the public comments earlier, because there is no reason for anybody to stay at 
meetings up to midnight. 
Chairman Trow mentioned that the water issue was resolved, and the hydrant looks good now. 
Selectman Wallace said that to Town Manager’s point, if they could have an opportunity to talk 
about issues as a board a little bit earlier that 10PM, it would be better for their meeting. 
Chairman Trow said that in good faith, they could only cut public comments so much. 
Procedurally, the five-minute time for the comments is fine, it gives the public enough time. He 
said that they could move the meetings to be held earlier and said that some of the discussions 
sometimes are longer than scheduled, like the police discussion they had on this meeting. 
Town Manager Martinez replied that public comment is not required, but she agrees that is a 
good thing to do and it is a good practice, but five minutes is a little long. It is public comment 
and not a dialogue and sometimes people demand answers and some of the answers are not 
available at that time. 
Chairman Trow agreed but said that if there is a public comment and there is a simple question 
that they have the answer for, he would be happy to provide that answer.   
 
7. UPCOMING MEETINGS: 
11/29-5:00PM-Cemetery Commission Meeting  
12/1-3:00PM-Trustees of the Trust Fund  
12/1-5:30PM-Zoning Board Meeting  
12/7-7:00PM-Conservation Commission Meeting  
12/8-7:00PM-Planning Board Meeting  
12/9-10AM-Community Conversation with the Town Manager 
 
Meeting Adjourned 10:06PM 
Respectfully submitted, 
Rajmonda Selimi 








































